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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, March 14, 2017, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Dr. Ed Britton


Dr. Mark Rees

Ms. Kimberly Walden


Ms. Kathe Hambrick


Mr. Michael Tarpley


Dr. Heather McKillop


Mr. George Riser
Members Absent:

Dr. Chaunda Mitchell (represented by Jolan Jolivette)
Others Present:


Dr. Diana Greenlee
Ms. Rachel Watson

Ms. Emily Dale

Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Ms. Megan Kenny

Welcome & Introductions

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop, called the meeting to order at 1:30 PM.  She welcomed everyone to the meeting, and offered a special welcome to the new members of the Commission.  She also offered her appreciation to the prior members of the Commission who were not reappointed.

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.
Dr. McKillop asked if everyone was familiar with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act, and then asked Dr. Watson to briefly explain it.  Dr. Watson replied that anytime a federal agency provides funds or issues a permit for a project, they are required to take into consideration the effect of that project on historic properties and traditional cultural properties.  Under the Act, the State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) represents the state’s interests for its cultural properties, and consults with the federal agency on its funded or permitted projects.  

Dr. McKillop stated that the Commission acts in an advisory capacity to the Division of Archaeology and brings the diverse expertise of its members to that role.  This includes advocating for protection of cultural resources across the state, communicating about these resources with the general public, and reviewing requests to conduct research on state lands.  She noted that any such proposals are submitted first to the Division for review, and the Division works with the applicant to ensure the proposal meets the appropriate guidelines.  The proposals are then referred to the Commission for review.  Dr. McKillop thanked everyone for their voluntary service on the Commission, noting that members were not compensated for their time or travel and that their dedication to archaeology in Louisiana was much appreciated.
Prior to the vote on the minutes, there was some discussion of the December meeting and the permit for the New Roads shipwreck; this is summarized under Old Business.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot, to accept the minutes of the December 13, 2016, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

New Roads Shipwreck Permit
Dr. McGimsey noted that after the approval of the permit at the December meeting, efforts were made to contact researchers capable of doing 3-D mapping of the wreck.  Dr. Herb Maschner of South Florida University was interested and committed to sending his staff up to do the study.  However, before they could arrive, and before any further work on the wreck in general was undertaken,  rains raised the lake level and submerged the wreck.  The Lake Commission then determined that the lake would not be drawn down again, and thus the recovery of the wreck was cancelled.  No further work was undertaken at the site.

Dr. Rees asked if the permit would still be applicable to any future work at the site.  Dr. McGimsey replied that it would not; this permit was for this specific effort using specific individuals and any future effort would need to reapply for a permit.  Dr. McKillop noted that the willingness of Dr. Maschner of come over and help out indicates that if any future interesting find appeared, he might be willing to help out again.

Dr. McKillop raised the issue that the State Archaeologist and Commission member was responsible for taking the Commission notes and minutes.  She suggested that perhaps it would be possible for another member of the Division staff to assume this role so that the State Archeologist could fully participate in the discussions.  Dr. McGimsey indicated he could assign the responsibility to someone else.

New Business


Budget and Staff Update
There was a mid-year budget cut for most state departments, although this had been planned for.  Each department, including CRT, had withheld 5% of their state general funds in anticipation of such a cut.  Although the Division did not actually experience this cut, there was also a legislative Special Session in February that further reduced state funds.  The Office of Cultural Development, of which Archaeology is a part, did lose some funds in this go-round, but it did not result in any loss of staff.  One consequence is that funds to immediately fill Nancy Hawkins’ outreach position are not currently available; it is hoped that the position can be advertised before the end of the fiscal year so that the new person could start early in the new fiscal year.  This assumes that the Governor and Legislature pass a budget that leaves the Division in more-or-less than same position as this fiscal year.
There are no new staff changes to report.  Dr. Rees asked about the outreach job description and whether it be changed.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the actual title will change from an Archaeologist Manager to an Archaeologist 2 position due to lack of staff for a Manager to manage.  The Division has not yet begun seriously considering what the specific duties of the new outreach position will be, but they will continue to be focused on outreach.  Dr. Rees asked if the position could be expanded to include responding to public requests for site visits.  Dr. McGimsey replied that this option has been discussed, and that if any grant funds ever became available, the Division has expressed interest in hiring someone specifically to respond to public requests about sites and cemeteries.  Dr. McKillop asked who responded now to these requests and what other options were.  Dr. McGimsey noted that there have been preliminary discussions with the Louisiana Archaeological Society about Society members volunteering to do site visits in their region, but that nothing formal has been established yet.  Some individuals, like Jim Fogelman, have done some site visits near their home, but it is difficult to find the time for Division staff to regularly respond to these requests.  Dr. McKillop provided a brief overview of the Regional Archaeology program and how they had enabled the State to respond to public requests, in addition to giving public talks and other activities.  The Commission has spent time over the last few years attempting to devise means to address the absence of the Regional program.  
Dr. Rees asked about the status of Archaeology Month for 2017.  Dr. McGimsey noted that Nancy Hawkins had managed the Archaeology Month effort for the last 38 years.  In her absence, the Division needs to make a decision in the next couple of months as to whether the event will be held, and if so, who will undertake the necessary steps.  It has been suggested that the LAS take over responsibility for organizing the event, but nothing concrete has been developed.  One challenge is that the Kisatchie National Forest provides a grant to the Division that covers the cost of designing and printing the poster.  In return, the Division provides matching costs, through Hawkins salary time, to match the grant.  At the moment, it is not clear if the grant could go to the LAS or some other entity.  In the absence of a firm offer from the LAS or another individual/organization to organize Archaeology Month, it will likely come down to the Division managing the event, and it will be necessary for the Division to make that decision in the near future.  It is certainly the Division’s position that the event should continue after 28 years of existence.
Mr. Tarpley asked if anyone had considered seeking funds from the BP Spill Community Resilience Fund which is overseen by the Governor’s Office to support the Division’s activities, including the Regional program and Archaeology Month.  Currently the Fund is allocated to parishes on a matching basis.  Dr. McGimsey noted that he would ask the Department if this was possible, but noted that the current political situation would make any such request challenging.  Nor would it be possible for the Commission to make this request, although they could support such a request through a resolution or other action.  Mr. Tarpley noted that Tribes could support such an action as well.  Dr. McGimsey encouraged Commission members to consider whether they wanted to investigate developing a request.  

Dr. McKillop noted that she had received a letter from Sen Dan Claitor congratulating her on her reappointment to the Commission and offering to meet with her to discussion any issues of interest.  No other Commission member has received such a letter.  Mr. Tarpley noted that perhaps the Commission could develop some ideas to present to Sen. Claitor, and noted that some other legislators might be interested as well.  He noted that a specific plan should be developed and presented as a problem with a recommended solution.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that the idea could have potential if Commission members wanted to develop a proposal and submit it to the CRT leadership for consideration.  

Ms. Sutton noted that Cane River Heritage is certainly supportive of efforts to develop an archaeology position at the Division.  They receive requests for survey and site visits, and they do provide some funding to Jeff Girard at Northwestern State University for these tasks.   Mr. Tarpley asked if anyone had every approached businesses to see if they would be willing to support a position; Dr. McGimsey said he was not aware of that such an effort had been made.  Dr. McKillop noted that given the state’s financial state it was important to look at alternative sources of funding.  Dr. Rees raised one additional point about Archaeology Month; if it appears that the Division’s outreach postion will not be filled in time to oversee Archaeology Month, that the state’s universities consider identifying an individual to develop local events in that university’s region.  Dr. McGimsey noted that this has sort of happened in the last few years as the Division served primarily as a clearinghouse for people to submit events to the calendar.  The Division did not solicit or attempt to organize any specific events but depended on other organizations to develop their own events.  Many of these events were organized by State Parks.  He noted one aspect of the event was organizing the information about each event and getting the correct information out to the public, but the other aspect was overseeing design, printing and distribution of the annual poster.  He noted that the Kisatchie NF contributed $2,500 dollars toward these costs, but that all of Nancy’s time as well as any other miscellaneous costs were borne by the Division.  He also noted that the Division will have to commit, or not, to organizing Archaeology Month well before the outreach position is filled and that person could take over.  The issue of a resolution by the Commission in support of Archaeology Month was raised, but implementation would still come back on the Division if such a resolution was presented to the administration.
Dr. McKillop asked how important was it to have a poster?  There was a general response that a poster was needed.  Dr. McGimsey noted that a poster was not required certainly, but then there is nothing visual announcing the event in libraries, schools, and other venues.  He noted that a private individual or organization could take the responsibility of organizing Archaeology Month, including overseeing design and printing of the poster, although the Kisatchie might not be able to provide their support to that organization.  Ms. Sutton asked if the LAS was a 501c(3) organization; several people responded yes, so Ms. Sutton stated that Cane River Heritage could make an equivalent grant.  But it is federal money so that it would need a non-federal match.  Mr. Tarpley stated that he thought the Tribes would support Archaeology Month.  Ms. Sutton asked what the theme for Archaeology Month is; Dr. McGimsey replied that that was yet to be determined for this year.  Last year the theme was the 50th anniversary of the NHPA and the 100th anniversary of the National Park Service.  The year before the poster featured the Natchez Fort site.  Dr. McGimsey noted there has been a tradition of alternating between a historic site or theme and a prehistoric site or theme, although that has not been followed the last few years.  Last year, the NPS Southeastern Archaeological Center contributed ideas that focused on the stated themes.  It was noted that the New Orleans tricentennial was in 2018 and it was anticipated that Archaeology Month that year would highlight that event.  
Dr. McKillop summarized that clearly the Commission wanted Archaeology Month to continue, and that a poster was an important element of that event.  The issue is how to best move forward; she asked Dr. McGimsey to inform the Commission members when the Division made a decision on whether or not the Division was going to organize the event.  If the Division did not take on this task, efforts would be made to reach out to Dr. Rees, Ms. Sutton, and other members to solicit ideas on how to move forward.  Dr. Rees supported the area of breaking up the Archaeology Month duties, and organizing things by region.  Dr. McKillop also supported the idea of trying to access the Community Resilience Fund to support Division activities, although it was unclear who would take the lead on this effort.  Dr. McGimsey will raise the issue with administrative staff in the Division.
Permit Request – Binghamton University field school at Poverty Point
Dr. Greenlee provided an overview and context for this permit request.  This request arises from a grant that the Poverty Point station program and the University of Louisiana at Monroe received from the Office of State Parks to initiate a survey and testing program around the Poverty Point World Heritage Site.  Part of the grant supported the hiring of two archaeologists to conduct survey; to date they have completed approximately 260 acres.  Dr. McKillop asked who was hired to do this work; Dr. Greenlee replied that Dean Nones and Alesha Markham-Hyman were brought on.  The second component of the grant was to bring in one or more field schools to conduct additional survey, site testing, and public outreach.  There will be three fieldschools operating in the months of May and June.  The University of Louisiana at Monroe will have a small class, and Mississippi State University and Binghamton University from New York will also offer field schools.  Binghamton’s expertise is in geophysics, and they will be conducting various remote sensing studies of the Poverty Point site as well as sites identified during the regional survey.  Having a component of the project at the Poverty Point site provides for greater public participation and interaction than investigations on private property away from the main site.  The Binghamton faculty were at the site for a week in December 2016 to test and calibrate their equipment.  They anticipate returning to the site for another week in April to begin the remote sensing surveys of Poverty Point.  
Dr. McGimsey asked if all the Commission members had read the proposal and whether there were questions concerning it.  As there were questions, a phone call was placed to Dr. Matthew Sanger, one of principal investigators.

Dr. Rees asked whether the augers and cores referred to in the proposal were actually different pieces of equipment; Dr. Sanger replied that they were.  Cores will be recovered from the pond as they will be preserved intact.  The augers will be excavated in 10 cm intervals, unless any obvious stratigraphy is observed.  Dr. Rees noted the proposal indicates any test units will have some flotation done, but not for the augers.  He asked whether any flotation would be done on specific deposits encountered by the augers.  Dr. Sanger stated that if they encountered a deposit in an auger that appeared to be a feature, that they would probably flot all the sediment recovered in the auger, although they might cease the auger to avoid impacting a deposit whose context was not clear.  Dr. Rees also noted efforts to auger or core the post circles; it was his opinion that excavations would be necessary to delineate any stratigraphy associated with the circles.  Dr. Sanger agreed, and noted that augering can answer some questions while raising others, and that any major excavations would occur in a subsequent year, but that the proposal addresses excavations in case something specific was identified and could be investigated within the time frame of the field school.  Dr. Rees asked whether the 6 sq. meters would be in a single block or scattered; Dr. Sanger replied that they were anticipating the units would be concentrated to examine a specific feature.  
Dr. McKillop asked about the integration of the students into the field school and who will be supervising them?  Dr. Sanger stated that there will be three principal investigators at the field school, along with 4-5 graduate students.  They are anticipating only 5-6 undergraduate students in the class, so there will be more than adequate supervision.  The various geophysics equipment can require 3-4 people to operate so everyone will get to work with those.  This is a very technical field school, but they are not promising excavation but there will be extensive experience in coring, augering, and working with the remote sensing equipment.
Dr. Rees asked about the public day mentioned in the proposal.  Dr. Sanger indicated that a specific date had not been chosen but he anticipated it would be near the end of the field school when they had a lot of information to present.  Dr. Greenlee noted that the public day event would be organized in cooperation with the State Park and they would help publicize the event.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Dr. Mark Rees, to approve a permit for the Binghamton University research at the Poverty Point World Heritage site.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Tarpley asked how the fieldschools will cooperate.  Dr. Greenlee indicated they will rotate between doing survey, site mapping, and site testing.  This will include shovel testing, using a robotic total station, GPS, and pedestrian survey if land is available.  Each field school will be four weeks long and they will overlap to varying degrees.
Dr. Rees asked about Ms. Ervin’s proposal, noting that it also referred to using field school students.  Her proposal is separate from the grant funded work at Poverty Point and surrounding areas.  She originally wanted to conduct her fieldwork in June but there may not be space in the dorm until July, so the timing of her investigation is not yet set.  

Dr. McKillop acknowledged the excellent research potential of these projects, especially given the various geophysical equipment being employed to examine the sites.  She would appreciate receiving a curriculum vita for the principal investigators, along with a statement of their qualifications, the dates of the field school, the overall budget, and information on the supervision and training of students.  The proposal did not make clear what the funding source was and how the proposed work met the goals and expectations of the grant funding the work.  She acknowledged that the proposal had been reviewed by both the Division and the Poverty Point station program.  Dr. McGimsey noted that there were not specific guidelines for proposals concerning their content and organization.  Dr. Rees also noted the lack of information in Binghamton proposal as to the source of their funding, but felt the proposal overall was technically very strong.  Dr. Greenlee noted that she should have asked for the curriculum vita, but as she personally knew the investigators had not thought of this issue.  Dr. Greenlee asked if the Division and Commission typically requested a budget with field school proposals?  Dr. McKillop replied that it was her experience that most proposals included some level of budget information so that reviewers can assess whether the funding is sufficient for the proposed work.  
Permit Request – Summer 2017 Pilot Study Project at Poverty Point

Ms. Kelly Ervin could not attend the Commission meeting but spoke via phone.  She had provided a Powerpoint presentation which she gave to the Commission.
Dr. Rees asked about the various techniques proposed to find the old test units.  Had she contacted Dr. Gibson and Dr. Connolly about whether could help relocate their old units?  He anticipated finding Dr. Connolly’s unit would be relatively easy but was less sure about relocating Dr. Gibson’s units.  If there is difficulties in finding an old unit, is there a Plan C?  If only Connolly’s units could be relocated, would the project focus on reexcavating two of those units?  Ms. Ervin replied that asking Dr. Gibson and/or Dennis LaBatt to come down and help relocate the units was a very good idea.  As for a Plan C, if she cannot locate the specific units she is interested in, she may explore looking for a more recent trench excavation that is in an open area.  She would only plan to reopen a small portion of such a trench.  Dr. Rees noted that eventually it will come down to excavations to ground-truth the potential unit locations identified by remote sensing or other means.  He noted that identifying different sediment within a 50x50 cm exposure will be challenging, and asked how many such units might be opened in order to locate a specific old unit.  Ms. Ervin replied she anticipated opening additional units if necessary in order to locate the unit, and given the relative young age of the prior units, that excavating deeper than 10 cm would not be necessary to find the old unit boundary.  Dr. Rees also asked for clarification that once an old unit was located, that the backfill in that unit would not be screened as it was removed.  Ms. Ervin agreed that that was the proposed methodology.  There was discussion that until it was clear the excavation was within backfill, that all sediments should be screened through 1/8th inch following the site standards.  Mr. Berthelot asked about contacting Dr. Gibson and Dr. Connolly about the source of the backfill they used; Ms. Ervin replied that was a very good idea.  Dr. Greenlee noted that the idea of screening backfill had come up when the initial proposal had envisioned reexcavating one of Ford’s 1950s trenches, which were not screened during at the time of excavation.  
Dr. McKillop asked if this research was part of Ms. Ervin’s doctoral research.  Ms. Ervin indicated that if the study worked out the way she hoped, that it would be the basis of her research with Dr. TR Kidder as her advisor.  Dr. McKillop noted that the proposal stated Dr. Kidder would be supervising the research and asked if that meant he would be present during the field work.  Ms. Ervin replied that Dr. Kidder would be present for some part of her work but would not be present all the time.  Dr. McKillop asked what role Dr. Greenlee would play in the investigation?  Ms. Ervin noted that Dr. Geenlee was going to have a lot of projects going on at the same time, but that she anticipated consulting with her as often as schedules permitted.  Dr. McKillop asked if Ms. Ervin had previous experience with the various tests she hoped to run on samples from the site?  Ms. Ervin indicated she did not have experience with all of the proposed tests and that Dr. Kidder would be helping supervise the tests in the lab.  Dr. McKillop asked if Ms. Ervin would be doing the work alone.  Ms. Ervin replied that she anticipated having one or two graduate students in archaeology assisting her.  Dr. McKillop asked that if the old excavation units could not be found and the focus shifted toward excavating new units, that would be a very different project and whom would she consult with about that change?  Ms. Ervin stated that she would consult first with Dr. Greenlee.  Dr. McGimsey noted that such an effort is not currently part of the proposal and would not be considered as part of the permit under review.
Dr. Greenlee asked if the intent was to cut back all four of the unit walls for each old unit excavated?  Ms. Ervin stated that the goal was to start with the wall that has the best stratigraphy as mapped in the prior excavation records, and if that suffices, it would be the only wall cut back.  If that wall is not sufficient, additional walls would be cut back in an effort to identify strata appropriate for the study.  Ideally she would like to look at all four walls, but that will be a field decision made in consultation with Dr. Greenlee and Dr. Kidder.  Dr. McGimsey asked whether all four walls were profiled in the original excavation?  Ms. Ervin replied that she did not think so.  Dr. Greenlee noted that not all of the profiles are presented in the report of that investigation but that the other profiles may exist in the excavation records.  
Dr. Rees raised the issue of how many 50x50 cm units will be dug.  If Connolly’s old unit can be accurately plotted at the site, it may still be necessary to dig two or three units before the wall is located.  He asked what is the maximum number of units that will be dug to find each old test unit?  Ms. Ervin replied that she anticipated a maximum of four units would be dug, and if the unit was not relocated, that she would move to trying to find a different unit.  Dr. Greenlee noted that soil scientist Thurman Allen has suggested it may be necessary to dig up to 20 cm below surface to find the unit boundary.  Dr. Rees suggested that this information indicated the need for a maximum number of units; Ms. Ervin stated that she still thought a maximum of four would be appropriate.  Dr. Greenlee asked that if the search moved to another old unit, that up to four units would be excavated in the search for it.  There was discussion of the number of old units to be searched for and the total number of 50x50 units that would be excavated in the search.  

Dr. McKillop asked if there were any further questions.  She asked for a motion to approve the permit. 
Dr. Rees asked Dr. Greenlee to try and be present during the search for the old units.  This amendment was agreed to by the Commission.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Chip McGimsey and seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot, to approve a permit for the Pace of Occupation Pilot Study at Poverty Point.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Tarpley made an observation and recommendation concerning how cultural history sections are written in Section 106 reports.  He noted that nearly all of these are boilerplate components of each report.  He noted that these can be opportunities to educate people not familiar with the local history, and that too often these histories fail to mention the historic Indian tribes occupying a particular region.  The effect of this omission is to effectively write those Tribes out of people’s awareness.  He noted this has been a particular problem for the Koasati Tribe who have often been lumped in with the Creek Confederacy.  He raised the concern that there are not specific guidelines in the Division of Archaeology report standards for including the historic Tribal history(s) in the broader regional overview.  The Tribal component of the historic period receives minimal discussion in these culture histories.  His recommendation is that the Commission consider developing, in concert with the interested Tribes, a standard statement to be included in contract report culture history sections.  
Dr. McGimsey replied that Mr. Tarpley has identified a very real problem, and that his comments are very well-timed.  The Division is anticipating initiating discussions later this year with Tribes, archaeological contractors and agencies concerning both the Division’s field standards and report standards and whether/how those need to be modified.  He noted that there has been discussion in time past of having a standard culture history statement for all reports to use, and that as the Division’s report reviewer, he does not read the culture history chapters.  Mr. Tarpley noted that they were the first thing he read, but all discussants agreed that they are boilerplate statements that are rarely revised.  Mr. Tarpley expressed concern that in contract reports, like for the Bayou Bridge pipeline, the report is reviewed and commented upon by the State Historic Preservation Office before the Tribes receive it for review.  In this circumstances, he feels that there are limited opportunities for the Tribes to correct omissions in the culture history discussions, as well as comment on other elements of the report.  He also noted that many reports, including the Bayou Bridge pipeline report, lack a summary statement that addresses what was found on the project in a regional context, and examines how the results correlate with findings elsewhere in the region.  He asked if this was a requirement for reports submitted to the Division?  Dr. McGimsey replied that it was a certainly the intent behind requiring culture history and environmental background overviews in reports, that this information would serve as the basis for interpreting what was found during the specific project.  He acknowledged that the Division has not made the lack of such comparisons a priority in their report reviews.  He also noted that many reports, including a pipeline, find so few sites and cover such a relatively small area that interpretations can be challenging.  Dr. Watson noted that these regional interpretations are often more appropriate in Phase II and Phase III investigations.  Dr. Tarpley suggested that it should be possible for at least some survey report.  Dr. McGimsey agreed that for some surveys, such as the current efforts at Fort Polk where thousands of acres are being surveyed, you often do see the reports examine site patterns across space and time.  He suggested that in the future, the Division may develop different standards for different types/scales of survey, but he also noted that Dr. Watson’s point is also important; the Division needs to ensure that more intensive investigations of sites should make an effort to place the results in a regional context.  Mr. Tarpley agreed, and noted that the current National Register criteria were developed primarily for architectural sites and that many archaeological sites that do not meet the Register criteria can still have significant information relevant to Tribes.  Dr. McGimsey agreed and noted that a significant challenge for Tribes is the lack of staff to review reports and comment on eligibility recommendations.  There was discussion of what recommendations about eligibility could mean for Tribes and how they could be reconsidered in light of a site’s specific context, age, etc.  Dr. McGimsey recommended some recnet reports by staff of the Kisatchie National Forest for their attempts to incorporate Tribal history and perspectives.  Dr. McKillop noted the divide between prehistory and history, and how Tribes within the historic period are often overlooked by historic archaeologists who are focused on the Euroamerican history.  Mr. Tarpley noted that a historic Indian farmstead may have a very similar archaeological record to that of a Euroamerican farmstead.  Dr. McKillop asked when the revision of the Division’s standards will occur; Dr. McGimsey replied that he hoped it would begin this summer.  
Other Business
Motion:  Dr. Ed Britton moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:32 PM. 
